

Prevention Innovations Research Center: Ending Sexual and Relationship Violence and Stalking

9 Madbury Rd. Suite 405 Durham, NH 03824-2541

V: 603.862.5023 TTY: 7.1.1 (Relay NH)

cola.unh.edu/prevention-innovations

## Statement of Sharyn J. Potter, PhD, MPH Professor of Sociology and Women's Studies and Executive Director of Research of the Prevention Innovations Research Center before the Subcommittee on Disability and Memorial Affairs of the Committee on Veterans' Affairs United States House of Representatives

June 20, 2019

Chair Takano and Representative Pingree and Members of the Subcommittee,

Thank you for introducing House Bill 1092 to expand health care and benefits from the Department of Veterans Affairs for military sexual trauma and for other purposes. I am honored to testify at today's hearing.

My name is Sharyn Potter, I am a professor of sociology and co-founder and executive director of research at the Prevention Innovations Research Center at the University of New Hampshire. I have spent the last 20 years developing, administering, and evaluating sexual violence prevention and response strategies. The focus of my recent work has been the economic impact of sexual assault. My research shows the devastating cost of sexual violence and its catastrophic impact on victims' health, education, and career trajectories.

House Bill 1092 will amend the evidentiary standards that veterans need to prove in-service Military Sexual Trauma (MST). Presently, veterans are eligible for disability benefits from the PTSD they suffer as a result military sexual assault only if they reported the crime at the time it occurred. House Bill 1092 will enable the Department of Veteran Affairs VA to accept secondary markers, including behavior changes, requests to transfer, reporting to a friend, or obtaining testing for pregnancy or sexually transmitted infections. These secondary markers are well documented in the research as legitimate substantiation of victimization and will provide an easier path for veterans to prove they were victims of MST, making them eligible to receive disability benefits. Additionally, the proposed bill's inclusion of technological abuse is critical for addressing the increasing prevalence of technology as a tool for perpetrators to control and cause fear in their victims. While I have developed a technology application that assist victims, I

have also seen how the technology that we use every day is used by perpetrators to isolate, control, and intimidate victims, adversely affecting victims' daily work and personal interactions.

The proposed bill would provide economic assistance to veterans suffering from MST. In the 2018 Department of Defense report on Sexual Assault in the Military, 0.7% of enlisted men and 6.2% of enlisted women reported an assault. In other words, approximately 7,500 men and 13,000 women were sexually assaulted in 2018 (United States Department of Defense Sexual Assault Prevention and Response, 2018). However, only one-third of these victims reported their assault to a Department of Defense authority. The low incidence of reporting is consistent with research in other areas including colleges and universities. There are many sound reasons that victims choose not to report, including blaming themselves for the crime committed against them, not wanting to jeopardize their careers, fear of retaliation, and shame. Furthermore, the Office of Inspector General (OIG) found that, of the incidences that were reported, nearly half of denied MST-related claims were not properly processed following Veterans Benefits Administration (VBA) policy (Department of Veterans Affairs, Office of Inspector General, 2018).

The mental and physical health consequences that MST victims suffer in the aftermath of sexual assault, including drug abuse and suicide, are well documented in the research (Office of Women's Health, 2019), as are the long-term health impacts (Thurston, Chang, & Matthews, 2019). Additionally, victims face substantial impediments to completing their education and meeting their career goals, further undermining their economic success. A non-representative study of campus sexual assault victims, now ages 24 to 65 years, highlights the economic and human-capital losses: One-third of the participants never finished college, over half took longer than normal to earn a degree, and many recounted serial low-wage jobs with limited health-care coverage (Potter, 2018; Potter, Howard, Murphy, & Moynihan, 2018). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention researchers estimate the measureable costs (e.g., medical care costs, lost productivity) per rape victim are \$122,461, while the life time societal costs for 25 million U.S. rape victims are approximately \$3.1 trillion dollars (valued in 2014 dollars) (Petersen et al., 2017).

In my research, I have interviewed both veterans and civilians who were sexually assaulted as they pursued their military careers and their education. Many of these survivors describe the spectrum of long-term health impacts and how these health problems hinder their ability to maintain stable employment. Victims of sexual trauma are often triggered or re-traumatized by incidents in the workplace, including being alone in an office or dealing with a boss, client, or customer who behaves inappropriately. These are factors that employees who have not suffered sexual trauma acknowledge, but which usually do not cause them to leave their positions. When people transition in and out of the workplace or rotate among low-wage positions, they face both economic instability and limited access to health care for themselves and their families. This economic instability resonates when we think about veterans trying to cope with the impact of MST while trying to support themselves and their families with housing, groceries, and transportation. Access to disability benefits will reduce the MST burden for veterans and allow them to secure medical assistance and support themselves financially. Furthermore, the personal and economic impacts of not treating MST for an individual are unimaginable, but they are also quite costly for society as we calculate the societal costs of drug addiction, homelessness, and incarceration. In a recently published study, researchers find that veterans who were victims of MST were 50% more likely to be homeless 30 days, 1 year, and 5 years after their discharge date when compared to veterans who did not suffer MST (Brignone et al., 2016). Finally, in a review of the research on MST, compared to female veterans who were victims of MST, male veterans who suffered MST reported higher rates of suicide, alcohol abuse, and other psychiatric health problems (Suris & Lind, 2008). Yet, providing help for male veterans who are victims of MST poses unique challenges, as military culture expects men "to be hypermasculine, physically strong, and heterosexual" (Turchik et al., 2013, p. 214). Therefore, male victims of MST are less likely than their female counterparts to report and seek treatment (Eckerlin, Kovalesky, & Jakupcak, 2016), which exacerbates the impact of the MST in all areas of the veteran's life (e.g., health, relationships, work).

Veterans who suffer injuries by an improvised explosive device (IED), or in a vehicle crash during active duty are eligible for disability benefits. However, the shame of being a victim of MST prevents the majority of victims from coming forward. Yet, we know that when MST victims receive help, even belatedly – their lives, the lives of their families, and our society are improved. Amending evidentiary standards in claims for compensation for MST-induced psychological trauma is critical in the effort to support our service members who have suffered sexual assault while serving their country. Thank you.

## References:

- Brignone, E., Gundlapalli, A. V., Blais, R. K., Carter, M. E., Suo, Y., Samore, M. H., Fargo, J. D. (2016). Differential risk for homelessness among us male and female veterans with a positive screen for military sexual trauma. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(6), 582– 589. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.0101
- Department of Veterans Affairs, Office of Inspector General. (2018). *Denied Posttraumatic Stress Disorder Claims Related to Military Sexual Trauma*. Retrieved from website: <u>https://www.va.gov/oig/pubs/VAOIG-17-05248-241.pdf</u>
- Eckerlin, D. M., Kovalesky, A., & Jakupcak, M. (2016). Military sexual trauma in male service members. *American Journal of Nursing*, 116(9), pages unavailable. doi: 10.1097/01.NAJ.0000494690.55746.d9
- Office on Women's Health. (2019). *Effects of violence against women*. Retrieved from website: <u>https://www.womenshealth.gov/relationships-and-safety/effects-violence-against-women</u>
- Peterson, C., DeGue, S., Florence, C., & Lokey, C. (2017). Lifetime economic burden of rape in the United States. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 52(6), 691-701. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2016.11.014
- Potter, S. J. (2018). *Why Society Can't Afford Campus Sexual Violence*. TEDxPortsmouth. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JFgYreDQ25o
- Potter, S. J., Howard, R., Murphy, S., & Moynihan, M. M. (2018). Long-term impacts of college sexual assaults on women wurvivors' educational and career attainments. *American Journal of College Health*, 66(6), 496-507. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2018.1440574</u>
- Suris A., & Lind L. (2008). Military sexual trauma: A review of prevalence and associated health consequences in Veterans. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 9*(4), 250-269. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838008324419</u>
- Thurston, R. C., Chang, Y., & Matthews, K. A. (2019). Association of Sexual Harassment and Sexual Assault with Midlife Women's Mental and Physical Health. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, 179(1), 48-53. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2018.4886
- Turchik, J. A., McLean, C., Rafie, S., Hoyt, R., Rosen, C.S., & Kimerling, R. (2013). Perceived barriers to care and provider gender preferences among veteran men who have experienced Military sexual trauma: A qualitative analysis. *Psychological Services*, 10, 213-222. doi: 10.1037/a0029959
- United States Department of Defense Sexual Assault Prevention and Response. (2018). *The fiscal year 2018 annual report on sexual assault in the Military*. Retrieved from website: <u>https://sapr.mil/reports</u>